NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

MARCH 7, 2007
ALBUQUERQUE, NM
I.
Call to Order, 9:02 a.m., Wednesday, March 7, 2007
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:02 a.m., Wednesday, March 7, 2007.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, and James Miyagishima. Board member Caroline Benavidez was absent.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; Justin Burks, Director of Facilities and Operations; Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Services, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Alicia McAninch wished everyone good morning.  She stated that she was happy to hear that the rally at the “Round House” in Santa Fe went well.  She was unable to attend, but appreciated Regent Hall keeping her informed of the proceedings.  She stated that the NM AER Conference was very well attended with over 140 participants.  She stated that Regent Benavidez’s sessions were outstanding and were well attended.  She announced that Governor Richardson has reappointed her to the Board of Regents for another 4 year term.  She is looking forward to continuing her work with the Board of Regents, administration, faculty, staff, and parents, to ensure that quality education services are provided to students who are blind and visually impaired in the State of New Mexico.
David Baland wished everyone good morning.  Stated that since the last Board meeting he kept abreast of our legislative efforts in Santa Fe, and appreciates the information that has been provided to him by our contract lobbyist, Joe Kupfer.      

Christine Hall wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she has been officially confirmed as a member of the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  The confirmations for Caroline Benavidez and herself went very well.  She stated that she appreciates everyone who attended the confirmation, which included the Superintendent, Linda Lyle, Art Schriber, as well as many others.  She stated that she attended the ECP rally at the “Round House” and was afforded the opportunity to speak on the importance of the early childhood program for children in the State of New Mexico.  
James Miyagishima wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he is happy to be in attendance, and wished Christine Hall congratulations on her confirmation.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Jennings stated that an architect from Dekker/Perich/Sabatini will be here at 10:00 a.m. to provide the Board with an overview of the ECP facility project.  She asked that the Board remain flexible with the agenda in order to accommodate the architect’s busy schedule.  She asked that the Personnel Report be tabled until after Executive Session.  All Board members were in agreement with the recommendations made by the Superintendent.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as revised.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of January 11, 2007.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections noted.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 11, 2007 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated in addition to the presented report she would like to add some information regarding the meeting with the Higher Education Department (HED), Public Schools Facility Authority (PSFA), and Governor’s Office that she attended on February 1, 2007.  She stated that there has been a great deal of discussion between the Higher Education Department and the Public Schools Capital Outlay Council (PSCOC) regarding where the School f/t Blind & Visually Impaired and the School f/t Deaf would be better served in regards to their capital outlay needs.  She stated that during the February 1 meeting it appears that it has been decided that we will fall under the PSCOC.  We want to avoid being compared to the public schools because the standards that PSFA uses would create some inequality for us.  Following discussion it was decided that they would allow us to develop our own adequacy standards and will allow our school and the School f/t Deaf to be put into a separate database.  This will keep us from competing with the public schools for capital outlay funding.  She stated that she is hopeful that current legislative language can be changed that would keep us from competing with the public schools for capital outlay funding.  She stated that having the Public Schools Facility Authority behind us will increase our chances of receiving needed capital outlay funding.  Superintendent Jennings asked if Justin Burks had anything to add.  Justin Burks stated that HED will remain our fiscal oversight.  The change that was addressed by the Superintendent will apply to capital outlay funding requests, and will result in fiscal administration of capital outlay funds through the PSFA.  He stated that we do not have anything in writing regarding this change, only verbal discussion with HED and PSFA.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – December 2006 and January 2007.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for December 2006 and January 2007.  She stated that the December 2006 report reflects that it was a positive month, even though it appears that we lost $397,000.00.  She stated that it appears that we experienced this loss due to us taking a $500,000.00 withdrawal from the fund during that month.  We actually experienced a market value increase of $102,489.13.  Comparison of December 2006 against December 2005 reflects that the market value has increased $470,000.00.  President Baland asked how much was withdrawn from our investment during 2006.  Retha Coburn stated that the $500,000.00 was the first withdrawal for the fiscal year.  She stated that we will be making another withdrawal of $500,000.00 at the end of March due to pending capital outlay projects.  We will be reimbursed for the majority of the capital outlay project costs, but are required to pay for the costs up front then apply for reimbursement.   Retha Coburn stated that the January 2007 investment report also reflects a positive month.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the presented investment reports. There were no questions or comments.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report – December 2006 and January 2007.
Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the December 2006 and January 2007 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  She stated that the January 2007 unrestricted revenue section reflects that we are at through 58% of the fiscal year and are on target.  She stated that the restricted revenue reported on the January 2007 contains an error.  We have actually received 35.35% of the restricted revenue rather than the 2.06% reflected in the report.  She stated that the restricted revenue and restricted expenditure do equal each other.  She stated that all programs remain within the Board approved budget targets.  We are through 58% of the fiscal year and our overall expenditure is at 51.48%.  She pointed out that the adjusted budget that is reflected throughout the January 2007 report are the figures that will be used for the final budget adjustment request.  Due to this fact, we will need the Board’s approval of the January 2007 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  She stated that she would also like the Board’s approval to add $7,000.00 to the unrestricted revenues for a RASEM2 grant that we may receive.  We do not know if we will receive this grant, but this is the last opportunity to bring this request to the Board before the Budget Adjustment Request needs to be submitted to HED.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the presented reports.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the January 2007 Operating Budget/Expense Report w/noted budget adjustments, including the addition of $7,000.00 unrestricted funds that may be received as the result of a RASEM2 grant application.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet – December 2006 and January 2007.

Retha Coburn presented the balance sheets for December 2006 and January 2007.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns.
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:26 a.m. to 10:29 a.m., March 7, 2007
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:26 a.m., Wednesday, March 7, 2007, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Hernandez.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:29 a.m.,  Wednesday, March 7, 2007 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the hiring of the following staff:  Larry Belter as Licensed Practical Nurse; Susan Sharp as Licensed Practical Nurse; and Aline Brocket as Registered Nurse.  (carried unanimously)
IX. Major Focus – Early Childhood Programs.

Linda Lyle provided an overview of how all three areas of the ECP program were doing.  These areas included the baby, school age, and early childhood.  All of these areas are working together to provide quality services to our students.  She has been working with the public schools to encourage them to find and retain the services of Teachers of the Visually Impaired for their school districts.  The schools have been very receptive to becoming more self supporting in the area of education to their students who are blind and visually impaired.  On March 21st she is scheduled to meet with a group of public school teachers who are interested in our Personnel Preparation Program.  Efforts to make the public schools less dependent on our itinerant teachers is going very well so far.  Increased independence of the schools will decrease our itinerant teacher case load by 52 students, by this coming fall.  Discussion continued on the role change that is being sought for our Outreach Program throughout the state through increased public school TVI independence.  She stated that the changes that are being pursued will also tie the ECP/Outreach programs more closely with the main campus programs.  This will be beneficial on a statewide basis.  Statewide APH registration has dramatically improved through the direct involvement of our itinerant teachers who are ensuring that the schools where they provide services are getting their students identified and registered.  Patty Beecher, instructional lead teacher, provided an overview of the programs and services being provided to the students at the ECP site.  The passion and enthusiasm of the ECP staff results in some very innovative programs and educational techniques that are beneficial to our students.  Alicia McAninch complimented Linda Lyle for her work to improve APH registration statewide.  The increase in number of students identified and registered statewide is very dramatic.  She encouraged the staff at the ECP to consider publishing some of their work and research so that other schools for the blind and agencies that provide services to the blind may benefit from their work.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the ECP and the main campus have realized the benefit of sharing information and expertise between the campuses.  This sharing of resources and knowledge has been beneficial to the students, staff, and faculty of both facilities.  The Board thanked Linda Lyle and Patty Beecher for their presentation.  
X. Policies & Procedures.


A.
NMSBVI Policy 524, Asthma Management.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 524, Asthma Management.  This policy was written in response to a directive from the NM Public Education Department, and is designed to allow students who have a diagnosis of asthma to carry and self-administer prescribed medication(s) under specified conditions as long as doing so does not endanger the student or other persons through misuse of the medication.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 524 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
NMSBVI Policy 514.1, Student Mental Health Services.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 514.1, Student Mental Health Services.  This policy was written following recommendations made by Dr. Donald Oswald during his latest visit to our campus to monitor compliance with the Mental Health piece of the DOJ Stipulation.  Dr. Oswald stated that he feels that NMSBVI has strong mental health practices in place, but we did not have these practices documented in a policy.  This policy was written to provide that documentation.  It was our intention to have Dr. Oswald review this policy prior to bringing it to the Board for approval.  However, the DOJ stated that they could not have Dr. Oswald provide this review, due to budgetary constraints.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that this policy is important enough to bring before the Board immediately, so that it is in place as quickly as possible.  Dr. Oswald will be on campus in April 2007, at which time he will be asked to provide a review.  If Dr. Oswald believes that revisions should be made, we will bring the revisions back to the Board during the May 2007 regular meeting.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 514.1 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 020, Inspection of Public Records.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 020, Inspection of Public Records.  This policy was revised to allow the Superintendent to charge a nominal fee for the reproduction of public records requested by commercial interests such as attorneys or hospitals, who likewise charge for records reproduction, and parents or other agencies or groups with missions similar to that of NMSBVI.  While is not the practice of NMSBVI to charge fees, it is important that the Superintendent have the authority to charge fees, if the Superintendent deems a charge necessary.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 020, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. Legislative Update.

Joe Kupfer, contract lobbyist, briefed the Board on his efforts to secure support for House Bill 
324 and Senate Bill 394 which, if successful during the 2007 legislative session, will provide 
capital project funding for the ECP expansion and other capital projects on the main campus.  
He stated that it is his opinion that NMSBVI will be successful in securing these capital funds.  
What is still unknown is how much of the capital request will be funded by the State.  This is 
something that will not be known until the bill reaches the Governor’s desk, and is signed.
B. ECP Project Update.

Julie Walleisa, Project Manager with Dekker/Perich/Sabatini, the architect firm that is developing the plans for the new Early Childhood Programs facility, provided an update of the project, including plan development, and facility overview.  She stated that to date things have been running very smoothly and that they are on the original schedule that they set.  She stated that they are moving very quickly toward 100% of construction document completion.  The goal for document completion is May 25, 2007 so that the project can go out to bid in June 2007, with construction beginning in July 2007.  The goal is to have construction completed, and the school move into the facility in August 2008, in time to begin the 2008-2009 school year.  She stated the design development set was delivered to the school at the beginning of this calendar year.  Julie Walleisa provided an overview of the work that has been accomplished to date, work that is still pending, and the support that they have received, not only from the school but from private parties and contractors in the area.  She stated that plans have been made to phase the construction, if full funding cannot be secured during this legislative session.  The architect firm is prepared for both scenarios, full facility construction, or phased construction, including all cost estimates for each.  She stated that they have also made plans for “additive alternates” such as a therapy pool, walking track, etc.  The plans for these are being developed, including cost estimates, in case the school ends up with enough extra funding for their addition.  Extra funding could come by way of donated contractor work, reduced price of contractor work, etc.  It is better to have plans for extra money, than to have extra money and no plans to utilize it.  President Baland asked what the cost estimate was for the full 37,000 square foot facility.  Julie Walleisa stated that without the therapy pool, the last estimate was approximately $7.8 million construction cost.  That does not include the professional fees, offset utility work, etc.  When you include all of the other fees the total comes close to $9 million.  Christine Hall stated that mention had been made that the portables that exist at the present ECP site would be moved to the new facility.  She asked why the portables would be moved.  Linda Lyle stated that she anticipates continued student population growth at the ECP, and having the portables on site would allow for growth as needed instead of waiting for additional funding for expansion of the facility.  The ECP does not anticipate having classes in the portables anytime in the first years of new facility occupancy, but would be used for other types of programs, such as Outreach offices, meeting rooms, training rooms, storage, etc.  Julie Walleisa stated that the portables would be placed in an area that would then be surrounded by landscaping and would not take away for the visual appeal of the new facility.  She also stated that the placement of the portables would allow them to be removed if and when expansion of the building was needed.  Julie Walleisa reviewed the plans for landscaping, housing area pass-through access, the use of a variety of tactual materials on the interior of the facility, etc.  Superintendent Jennings commended Julie Walleisa and Dekker/Perich/Sabatini for the work that they have done, the design that they have developed, and how they have taken this project to heart.  She stated that she feels that this new facility will become a national model for early childhood development centers for students w/blindness and/or visual impairments.  The Board thanked Julie Walleisa for her presentation and for the exemplary work that has been done by Dekker/Perich/Sabatini in support of the ECP expansion project.
C. Student Braille Program.

Superintendent Jennings provided an update of the progress of our main campus students 
in the area of Braille proficiency and the ongoing effort to expand and improve Braille 
instruction.  She provided the Board with a table reflecting Braille reading scores during 
Executive Session.
D. 2007-2008 Board Meeting Calendar.

Superintendent Jennings presented the proposed 2007-2008 Board Meeting Calendar.  This 
calendar was developed using the same 6-week rotation schedule as adopted for the 2006-
2007 calendar.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding 
the proposed calendar.  There were no questions or comments.


UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the 2007-2008 Board Meeting Calendar, as presented.  (carried unanimously).
E. Records Retention Schedule.

Superintendent Jennings stated that during this school year she assigned a member of the 
main campus staff the responsibility of identifying, organizing, archiving and, in appropriate 
cases, disposing of records generated and held by NMSBVI.  This is an area that has not had 
a great deal of attention in the past, and is rapidly becoming critical.  The staff member 
assigned these responsibilities is Lesa Richardson.  Lesa has done an outstanding job with 
this assignment.  During her research and efforts to identify, archive, and dispose of records, 
Lesa reviewed Title 1, Chapter 8, Part 926 of the state statutes that address executive records 
retention and disposition of schedules.  It quickly became apparent that revisions needed to 
be made to the state statute as they apply to NMSBVI.  Some of these corrections were 
necessary to reflect the correct name of the school, separation of records between the main 
campus and ECP, as well as a wide variety of other changes that are necessary due to 
outdated information or practices.  Revision of state statutes requires review and approval by 
the Board of Regents, then transmittal of the requested revision to the State Administration 
Law Division.  The State Administration Law Division then reviews the recommended revision, 
publishes it in the State Registry, then allows 30 days for rebuttal.  If no rebuttal is received 
the state statute is revised as requested.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the recommended revisions to Title 1, Chapter 18, Part 296, NMAC, regarding executive records retention and disposition schedule as it pertains to NMSBVI, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  

There were no questions or comments.

B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.


General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:25 a.m., Wednesday, March 7, 2007
(Approved 4/12/07)



(Approved 4/12/07)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland,  President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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